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OTHERS PRESENT 
Linda Sullivan-Colglazier, Linda Gulbransen, Maria Rybalka, Mark Haskins, Lori Griffin, Holly Smith, Anne White, Sachi Horbeck, Chris Boiter, Kate Burrows, Christie Flynn, Brian Benedetti, Anne White, Marion Sharp, Rosie Garcia, Antoine Wooten, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Smith called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Smith led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with all members present.


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 None
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the October 8, 2014 Regular Board meeting minutes.  
MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT

None

Mr. Smith noted that starting this month, Public Comment would be moved to the beginning of the agenda. People wishing to make comment will need to sign in at the beginning of the meeting and their comments must reflect an item on the agenda. Comments are limited to three minutes.
 INTRODUCTIONS
 Linda Sullivan-Colglazier will serve as our Assistant Attorney General. She has been an Assistant Attorney General for the Washington State Office of the Attorney General since 1992. She received her law degree from Golden Gate University, School of Law in San Francisco where she was a Law Review Senior Editor, and her bachelor’s degree in Social Welfare from the University of California at Berkeley. In addition to the Pierce College District, she also represents the State Board of Education and Bates Technical College. Previously Linda has served in a number of positions at the Attorney General’s Office. She has worked with clients as varied as Western State Hospital, the Child Study and Treatment Center, Juvenile Rehabilitation Administration, and Departments of General Administration and Enterprise Services.  Linda is one of the office’s experts on public procurement, public works, and contracting and generally has wide-ranging experience as a state attorney. While a high school student she attended classes at Pierce Community College (in Woodland Hills, CA). 

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Antoine Wooten) 
Mr. Wooten reported that Winter Welcome Dazes provided students with event calendars, handbooks, food, and other items of use to make them feel welcome. Student leaders were stationed at different entrances to assist students with navigating the campus and finding their way to class. 
Mr. Wooten stated that HIV/AIDS awareness day provided students with constructive awareness, pamphlets, and 243 wristbands were distributed. 278 students participated in this event. He also noted that at the end of Fall quarter the Raider Review was held which provides students food, tutoring, video games, and massages to assist students with studying and relaxing before finals.
Mr. Wooten reported Student Government attended the Legislative Academy which was informative and focused on student leadership and how students make a difference by attending the legislative student rally and telling their stories.
ASPCP (Reported by Maria Rybalka)
Ms. Rybalka stated that the student leadership team went on a winter retreat where they reevaluated their goals, and discussed next steps. Some of their goals were completed, some needed refining and others need to be abandoned. They are excited to be moving forward and have a renewed commitment to their goals of improving student spaces, hydration stations, committee work, and attending the student legislative rally. They are currently working on building excitement regarding the student rally in Olympia and recruiting students to attend.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman reported that the negotiation team is getting goin and learning more about Interest Based Bargaining. They are working on revising their list of issues.
Ms. Norman invited the Board members to attend the Distinguished Faculty Dinner in February, this year Mr. Duncan McClinton will be honored.

Ms. Norman stated that during the 2006 legislative session, there was work around best practices for Part-time faculty regarding guarantee of contract and unemployment benefits.  The faculty negotiation team tried to implement the practices during negotiations. Part-time faculty have challenges in receiving their unemployment benefits at times and have to attend hearings to receive their benefits. They find this stressful and distracts from the mission of serving students. They are asking for Board support of this issue.

Ms. Norman reported good news regarding the COLA for faculty being present in the Governor’s budget. The bad news is it not fully funded and the colleges would need to fund the additional expense. The AFT is working with the State president’s group and encourages everyone to continue to work on this issue and work toward full funding of the increments.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Linda Gulbransen)
Ms. Gulbransen reported that the Labor Management Communications Committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding their Collective Bargaining Agreement. At their recent meeting the following topics were discussed:
· US Golf Tournament -the golf association will be utilizing some of the College’s parking during this time and employees will be required to have placards to gain access to the work site.  The concern is that if someone didn’t have their placard for some reason they couldn’t gain access.  Administration said that there would be someone available during the week as a contact if this happens.  Because we would be getting into the summer work week schedule we asked about alternate work schedules or telecommute options.  

· Veteran’s Day-celebration and district wide inclusion.  They shared that not all Classified Staff groups were included or able to attend.  Some groups did not hear about the event until later. 

· Article 16 Family and Medical Leave: FMLA-We discussed interpretation and understanding of the article

· Article 14 Shared Leave-allowing or denying shared leave

· December Closure- asked Human Resources to resend closure information to supervisors to work with staff regarding alternate work schedules to build time up for that period.   

Ms. Gulbransen stated that Classified Staff elections were held in December. The election results are: Chief Shop Steward Bryan Torell, Assistant Chief Shop Steward Linda Gulbransen Puyallup campus representative, and Assistant Chief Shop Steward Cindy Bassage Fort Steilacoom campus representative.
Ms. Gulbransen reported that the administration announced a recognition award for Classified Staff.
Staff have the opportunity to earn $200 by meeting a couple of benchmarks: Attend any two Saturday trainings; Winter or Spring, take ethics training, and attend the Classified Staff training day in the spring.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson wished the Board members a Happy New Year.   It’s hard to believe we are 15 years into the new millennium.  It seems like just yesterday we were talking about Y2K.  Now our concerns are ctcLink as we try to make the conversion to a new computer system.  Tacoma and Spokane are still waiting to go live and we will probably be moved to October or possibly August.
Our system continues to see a decline in enrollment.  We are down about 2% from last year so we are concerned with this enrollment trend.   Our Running Start enrollment is up over 19%.  That is brining in added revenue but it doesn’t help with meeting state FTE targets.  So we are working on identifying new programs that could attract new enrollments as well as continuing our efforts with retention and completion.  As was discussed in the study session, expansion to Beneroya would provide an opportunity for program growth.

Dr. Johnson started that at this time of year our attention moves to budget preparation and legislative action. She had an opportunity to testify with Mr. Marty Brown before the House Higher Education Committee.  There are new members on the committee so part of the testimony was an orientation to our system, as well as, a brief overview of our budget request.  Representative Drew Hansen from Bainbridge and Olympic College’s district is the new chair replacing Larry Seaquist.  He seems to be a good choice.  We also have Hans Zeiger who is the Ranking Minority Member and Melanie Stambaugh newly elected in Puyallup who is a Pierce College alumnae on the committee.  There were four major groups presenting, the Washington Student Achievement Council (the old HECB) house committee staff, the Council of Presidents for the four year public universities and she and Mr. Brown for the Community and Technical Colleges.  
Dr. Johnson noted a major concern for us in the Governor’s budget is the unfunded mandate regarding salaries. It’s now been five or six years since we have had a general salary increase for all employees.  WPEA and other state classified unions have bargained a 3% and 1.8% increase for the biennium.  Our faculty would be covered under I 732 which is the salary increase for faculty and staff in K-12 and faculty in our system if approved by the legislature. Our system asked for additional salary money to cover exempt and to ensure the faculty increases and with the bargained increases for WPEA.  The governor’s budget includes those raises, but unlike other years when general salary increases have been proposed they have been fully funded by state revenue.  This time the governor’s budget does not include the full amount.  The governor proposes that part of the money comes out of tuition, but there is also a proposed freeze on tuition for 3 years.   Initially we thought it would be about $10 million for the system that would be about $400-500,000 for us.  But the State Board recalculated the amount to include salary, benefits, and pension increases.  That would be closer to $28 mil which is closer to $1.5 mil.  With no new tuition that would mean about a 3% cut.   
Dr. Johnson noted that there are faculty job announcements out for eight departments with the possibility of multiple positions in two or three departments.  Tenure committees are hard at work preparing tenure materials that will be ready for review beginning in February. This is the first quarter where the military programs are now on the same four quarter schedule as the campuses.  There are some adjustments being made.  We needed to make this switch to be in compliance with Federal Financial Aid rules.  

Dr. Johnson stated that Cabinet recently discussed the survey results from classified staff and exempt regarding Veterans Day.  Currently the college is open for business and faculty and exempt work that day.   However, faculty and students are off.  For more than fifteen years we have used an “in lieu” day tied to the December 25 closure.   Recently there was interest to investigate closing on Veterans Day and being open on President’s Day or giving up the in lieu of day in December.  Survey results suggest there is minimal interest in being open on President’s day, and there was not a majority vote of either of the other options.  So we are gong to resurvey and ask about keeping it the same way or closing on Veterans Day and eliminating the in lieu of day.  Given that the Board has delegated the calendar authority, this is more of an FYI so that they are aware of the discussion occurring.

Dr. Johnson reported that she and the presidents attended a retirement celebration for President Pamela Transue.  She’ll be leaving Tacoma Community College (TCC) in March and the new president Dr. Sheila Ruhland from Wisconsin will be joining TCC.  Dr. Johnson attended all the open forums for the new chancellor at UWT.  They selected Dr. Mark Pagano from Montana.  In his public presentation and in conversation with him, she believes he has a good understanding of community and technical colleges and is anxious to work with us. She looks forward to partnering with them.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Budget Planning Documents for 2015

Mr. Halladay shared highlights of the Governor’s budget and the impacts to higher education and Pierce College. He also shared the SBCTC 2015-17 Biennium Budget Proposals which include budget increase and pass through funding changes which equals at 9.8% difference from 2013.
Mr. Halladay shared the Pierce College Budget Values and Principles which will be used as a guide through our budget process. He also noted the budget process calendar which aligns with the legislative session.  They are currently working on planning directions that will go out to the college budget managers and planning groups, then there will be open budget presentations which any one can attend followed by budget team deliberations.  At several points in the process the District Policy and Governance Cabinet in their Budget Oversight role and the Board will be given updates.

Mr. Smith mentioned that he is always impressed with the transparent thoughtful budget process and he encourages employees to take the opportunity to participate and take an active role in the process. 
Board members expressed their concern regarding the State Capital budget and the way the legislative is responding to the SBCTC list of capital projects and the evasive and diversionary maneuvers that may be taking place. 
BOARD ACTION

Board Action 2015-01 Pierce College Honorary Degree Policy
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the action item as presented.

MOTION PASSED

WHEREAS, Pierce College, as an institution of higher learning, holds a unique position of influence and prestige within the community; and;

WHEREAS, the awarding of an Honorary Degree is an established academic practice to recognize individuals of distinction; and; 

WHEREAS, Pierce College is authorized by statute to offer honorary degrees; and;

WHEREAS, Pierce College wishes to recognize individuals of distinction within the district community in the areas of Educational Service, Humanitarian Service, Servant Leadership, Personal and Professional Accomplishments and Entrepreneurial Leadership;  
THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby authorizes the Chancellor to establish an Honorary Degree policy and nomination process that thoroughly assesses qualified nominees; and

THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Chancellor will present nominees for 
Board approval and that Honorary Degrees will be awarded by the Board at annual commencement ceremonies.
Dr. Gilchrist stated that the Honorary Associate's Degree is the highest form of recognition offered by the Pierce College District (hereinafter Pierce College) to persons of exceptional distinction. The purpose of the degree is to honor meritorious and outstanding service to Pierce College and/or to the community at large; and to recognize persons whose lives serve as examples of Pierce College's aspirations for its students. She reviewed the criteria, nomination and awarding process of the policy.
 

Board Action 2015-02 Leave of Absence Without Pay for Ms. Emily Wood, Assistant Library Faculty
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the action item as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Board members expressed their appreciation to Ms. Woods for her many contributions to the college, they are sad to see her go and wish her the best. They are hopeful that she will return to the college.
INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Pierce College Puyallup Choral Program and Outreach
Pierce College has concert choirs and chamber choirs at each campus as well as a newly established children’s choir at Puyallup. The choral programs are part of the larger music department, which includes instrumental groups, lecture courses, and theory courses. The students performing at the Board meeting represent the Chamber Choir, the audition choir that began this year at Puyallup.  This choir will also have opportunities to tour and represent Pierce College.

This program contributes most directly to the mission through programs that provide Access to performing arts programs, demonstrate Excellence, and actively perform a Contribution to Community, all under the umbrella of an academic program leading to Learning & Student Success. The broad reach of this program connects faculty, students, staff, and the local community through opportunities for credit and continuing education that lead to public performance. 

The large non-auditioned choir is a long standing ensemble at Puyallup which has represented Pierce College at the community concert, which is attended by 800 + people in the community each year, and at 2 year college choir festivals across the state. The newer Chamber Choir gives an appropriate experience to more advanced students, including the opportunity to tour. The children’s choir was initiated to meet the community need for an established children’s choir program in the Puyallup/South Hill area. Children’s choirs in cities nearby such as Tacoma and Auburn are cost prohibitive for much of the population.
Mr. Ken Owen, Music Professor and the Chamber Choir provided a beautiful music selection for the Board. The Students also provided information on their experiences at the college and their education and personal goals. 
INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Quarterly Survey: Tracking Student Experiences
Near the end of both summer and fall 2014 quarters, brief surveys were e-mailed to all students to learn more about student experiences with college communications and services. In both quarters, perhaps spurred by entry into a drawing for several gas cards, response rates were about 20%.  In this analysis, we link the student self-report data from the surveys with institutional student data on outcomes such as grades. 

This data reflects mission success and opportunities for improvement primarily within the Core Themes of Access and Excellence.  We plan to continue to hone and continue the survey each quarter, and track changes in student perceptions as well the impact of certain student experiences on retention.

Key results, including an analysis of open-ended responses, focused on Advising, Class Scheduling, New Student Orientation, and Financial Aid.  Satisfaction with these areas correlated highly to overall student satisfaction, which in turn correlates to persistence and completion (meeting Mission).  The survey noted areas for immediate improvement as well as areas requiring more substantial review.
Dr. Johnson acknowledges Ms. Anne White for her work and leadership in financial aid, the department has gone through a LEAN process and continues to improve their processes to enhance and support student’s experiences within the department.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Mr. Smith expressed his appreciation for all the quality work being done at the college on behalf of students. He noted that this will be a trying legislative session and we will continue to advocate on behalf of students and the quality education the college provides.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR 


The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend. 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        February 4, 2015 Pierce College Fort Steilacoom   
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:17 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Steve Smith, Chair
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